BOARD OF SELECTMEN
DECEMBER 8, 2015

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room in the Town Office Building at 110 Main Street. In attendance were Dr. Richard M. Smith, John R. Morrell, and Edward S. Harrison. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes for October 27 and November 10, 2015 – executive sessions and November 24, 2015 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
State Champion Monson Soccer Support Discussion:
Sara Szado approached the Board of Selectmen and explained the goal of the Monson Athletic Boosters is to purchase championship jackets, 52 total, for both the girls and boys soccer teams and their coaches, as well has have a banquet for them. The total estimated amount is $7,500. The jackets cost roughly $125 each and about $2,000 has been raised so far by going to local businesses.  The jackets will be presented at the banquet in January.  Ms. Szado noted this year we have double team champions, which may never happen again.
Mr. Morrell stated he is very proud of all the athletes, and students, and added this is great.
Mr. Brassard suggested a donation of $3,000, given where we are with the Gifts to the Town Account, and so on.

Mr. Morrell said he was thinking of more in the area of $3,500. Dr. Smith and Mr. Harrison agreed they are comfortable with the $3,500.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to allocate $3,500 from the Gifts to the Town Account in support of the Monson soccer teams. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

First Annual Monson Toy Drive:
Mr. Brassard explained this will be the first annual Monson Toy Drive, spearheaded by Town Clerk Mary Watson and Assessor’s Administrative Clerk Lauren Aldrich. Information for it is located on the Monson Facebook page. The intent is to bridge out what Toys for Tots do. The Deans at all three of Monson’s schools are working to make lists of all local children in need of toys for Christmas.  The event will be held this Saturday, December 12th, from 10:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. at the Monson Fire Department. People are asked to bring an un-wrapped new toy for a boy or a girl between the ages of 1 to 17. 

Mr. Brassard said children will have the opportunity to check out the fire trucks and meet some of our very own firefighters, as well as meet Santa and Mrs. Claus. It is suggested anyone attending bring a camera for pictures of the children with Santa and Mrs. Claus.
Dr. Smith said he liked the fact this is for local children. Mr. Brassard noted any over flow will go to Toys for Tots. This is just for toys; no cash donations will be accepted.
Mr. Brassard requested a donation of $250 from the Gifts to the Town Account to cover the expenses of decorations, refreshments, and so on.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to allow the expenditure of $250 from the Gifts to the Town Account for the expenses associated with the first annual Monson Toy Drive. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Brassard thanked Veteran’s Agent John Comerford for his role in donning the suit.

Various License Renewals:
Mr. Harrison read page 1, as attached, and made a motion to approve the licenses as read. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Dr. Smith read page 2, as attached. Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the licenses on page 2 as read. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Morrell read page 3, as attached. Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the licenses on page 3 as read. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Monson Police Department Appointments:
Mr. Harrison read the list of Police Department six month appointments as attached, and made a motion to appoint them effective January 1, 2016 through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Monson Fire Department Appointments:
Fire Chief Laurent McDonald approached the Board of Selectmen along with Firefighter/Paramedic Michael Roberge. Chief McDonald said with tonight’s appointments, this will bring the number of paramedics in Monson up from six to ten.
Chief McDonald explained Mr. Roberge’s background, and noted this appointment will be for the full-time position.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Michael Roberge as a full-time Firefighter/Paramedic for a three-year term effective immediately through June 30, 2018, contingent upon passing a pre-employment occupation examination, CORI check, etc. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Chief McDonald also requested the appointment of four other individuals.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Darius Taylor as a call Firefighter/Paramedic effective immediately through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Michael P. Sedlak as an on call Firefighter/Paramedic effective immediately through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Matthew Sterling as a call Firefighter/Paramedic effective January 1, 2016 through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Antonio Trifone as a call Firefighter/Paramedic effective immediately through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Cost of Living Increase for Non-Union Employees:
Mr. Brassard explained we are in the budget cycle now, and the department heads have received their initial budget requests and if the department heads know what he Board is going to do, it makes it easier to develop the budget, as the department heads will know the amounts they should be budgeting for. 
Dr. Smith noted the Board has already voted to implement the salary classification study and the raises that go along with that effective January 1, 2016.

Mr. Brassard explained this is in addition to that to keep the salaries competitive, so we don’t fall behind other communities who are approving COLA’s, as recommended by Sandy who is with Human Resource Services, who advised there are really two components to the Salary Plan. One is you have the initial implementation, and two in order to keep the salary levels competitive, you need to take into consideration the COLA’s every year. Union negotiations are still on-going; therefore this is only for non-union employees. The union will be discussing COLA’s as part of their negotiation.
Mr. Brassard said the FY16 COLA was set at 2% and he is recommending a 2% COLA for FY17; as 2% is an easy number to work with if it goes up or down 1%.
Dr. Smith asked how we are looking budget wise for next year. Mr. Brassard replied we are in pretty good shape.  We still have the increased Pathfinder number that will probably be with us for the next three fiscal years. However, our receipts were higher this year than we anticipated and we did end up not utilizing $58,000 from the Special Town Meeting, which will be basically in the budget and not allocated right off the bat, with no changes to receipts.

Mr. Morrell added we are still seeing new growth in town and it’s been four years since the tornado, which is really a positive thing.
Mr. Brassard noted we will continue to have some amplificatory growth, and we continue to tidy up our assessing as there were some things that weren’t applied correctly, in both the municipals favor as well as in the taxpayers favor. Mr. Brassard also noted he has spoken with some businesses that are looking to locate in this area.
Mr. Morrell said he felt the COLA should be decided tonight, as a department head he knows the sooner you know about what to count on budget wise, the better it is, and it originally was set up for the Board of Selectmen to decide this in December, and felt they should stride to get it done in December.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to adopt a COLA of 2% for non-union employees for FY2017. Mr. Morrell asked if this vote included steps along with the COLA, and was told yes. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
In Other Business to Come Before the Board of Selectmen:
· Mr. Brassard explained the Right-of-First-Refusal was on the agenda for the last meeting and 

there were some concerns regarding the legal process.
The Board of Assessors met Monday, December 7th, and submitted a letter which Dr. Smith read into the record, stating the Board of Assessors voted unanimously to recognize the Town waive its Right-of-First-Refusal for a parcel of land known as Lot 3 Bogan Road having 30+ - acres owned by the estate of Stella Frances Furgal.
Mr. Harrison made a motion the Town waive its Right-of-First-Refusal on a parcel known as Lot 3 Bogan Road having 30+- acres owned by the estate of Stella Frances Furgal. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

· Dr. Smith acknowledged a letter was received from a resident on a dog complaint, and noted it 

is being looked into.

Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:00 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to non-union personnel pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Sec. 21 (2) and collective bargaining or litigation pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Sec. 21 (3), not to return to open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

____________________

Edward S. Harrison, Clerk
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